
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Dear Councillors Ryan Cullen, Dee Harrison, Henry Micah, John Newton, Barry Smith, Jim Weale 
and Mollie Weale, 
 
You are summoned to attend the next meeting of the Parish Council to be held on Monday 21st February 
commencing at 7pm. This meet will be held in the small hall of Fernwood Village Hall, Rubys Avenue, 
Fernwood, NG24 3RS 

 
Members of the public and press are entitled to be at the following meeting Public Bodies (Admission to 
Meeting) Act 1960 Section 1 extended by the Local Government Act 1972 Section 100 unless precluded 
by the Parish Council by resolution during whole or part of the proceedings. Such entitlement does not 
however include the right to speak on any matter except at the beginning of the meeting. As issues raised 
during the public session may not relate to items on the agenda no resolution for action can be taken. 
 

The meeting can be accessed via Zoom: https://us02web.zoom.us/j/84754283416 Meetings are being 
streamed online to make it easier for people to access. If there is a meeting you are interested in, you can 
watch it from the comfort of your home.  
 
Marion Fox Goddard, Fernwood Parish Clerk, Thursday 10th February 2022 
 

A G E N D A 
 

15. Declaration of intent to record, film or photograph the meeting by members, members of the public or 
the press 

 

16. Public Open Forum (15 minutes) - Fernwood Parish Council is committed to community 
engagement and therefore warmly invites members of public to contribute during this part of 
the meeting 

17. Apologies for absence 

 

18. Declarations of interest 

 

19. Approval of the minutes of the last Parish Council meeting of 17th January 2022  

 

20. Councillors’ & Clerk’s Reports  

 

21. County Councillor and District Councillors reports & the Council to note Councillor Lee will no 
longer come to Fernwood Parish Council meetings 

 

22. Finance 
a. Bank reconciliation for the year to date to be noted 
b. Items of income to be noted 
c. Items of expenditure paid by Direct Debit/Standing Order to be noted and items of expenditure 

approved under delegated powers since the last meeting – to be noted 
d. Items of expenditure for consideration 

i. Remote meeting alternative solution 
ii. Heating pipework improvements 
iii. Signs for the park 

e. Interim Internal Audit Report to be noted 
 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/84754283416
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23. Planning and Licensing 

a. To consider the following applications:  

22/00245/FUL Cowtham House A1 Fernwood To Balderton 
Newark On Trent  NG23 5EA 

Change of use of agricultural building 
to one dwelling. 

 

b. To consider Foot Path Diversion Order – Fernwood No.1 Diversion Order 2021 

c. To consider Claypole’s draft Neighbourhood Plan 

d. To note the following decisions made by Newark and Sherwood District Council 

21/02472/TPO Various 
locations 

Undertake works to trees identified as 
being protected by TPO N302; 

Grant Works to Tree/s 
Protected by TPO 

 

24. To discuss how to proceed regarding Hollowdyke Lane 

 

25. To note the Antisocial Behaviour meeting notes from a recent meeting between local stakeholders  
 

26. To note the Village Hall Management Group Notes and consider the suggestions made by the group 
 

27. Policy 

New documents to be considered: 

a. Risk Assessment for Woodland behind the nursery 

b. Internal Audit Review 

Current policies to be reviewed: 

c. Personnel Committee terms of reference 

d. Safeguarding Policy 

e. Equality and Diversity Policy 

f. Armed Forces Covenant 

g. Planning and Strategy Committee Terms of Reference – to consider whether to continue to 
conduct this business in Full Council meetings 

 
28. Correspondence 

a. Consultation on the Draft Nottinghamshire and Nottingham Waste Local Plan 

b. Email from National Grid Electricity Transmission Plc regarding maintenance on the overhead 
electricity line between Cottam Power Station and Ufford 

c. Introductory email from NSDC’s new Community Relations Officer 

d. Email regarding Parking Issues - Youngs Ave/Goldstraw Lane 

e. Draft Criteria for Identifying Non-designated Heritage Assets – consultation 

f. Email regarding responsibility for the ditch along Hollowdyke Lane 

g. Email regarding dog poo bags being dropped in the village 
 
 

                                      EXEMPT BUSINESS – commercially sensitive and personnel 
 
Under the Public Bodies (Admissions to meetings) Act 1960 (as extended by s.100 of the Local 
Government Act 1972), the public and accredited representatives of newspapers be excluded from the 
meeting for the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt 
information as defined in Part 1 of schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972  
 

29. Consideration of quotes for maintenance of the Woodland behind the nursery 
 

30. Consideration of the Personnel Committee’s recommendation for a job offer to be made for the 
Administrative Assistant post 

https://publicaccess.newark-sherwooddc.gov.uk/online-applications/applicationDetails.do?activeTab=documents&keyVal=R6XS9KLB0FZ00
https://claypole.parish.lincolnshire.gov.uk/
https://publicaccess.newark-sherwooddc.gov.uk/online-applications/applicationDetails.do?activeTab=documents&keyVal=R30UNNLBIEV00
http://www.fernwood-pc.co.uk/shared/attachments.asp?f=326aa452%2D2ebe%2D4984%2D9752%2D41bc76ebf87e%2Epdf&o=Personnel%2DCommittee%2DTerms%2Dof%2DReference%2Epdf
http://www.fernwood-pc.co.uk/shared/attachments.asp?f=a473dfd7%2D7669%2D4cb4%2Da8ac%2Dedab40b7972a%2Epdf&o=Fernwood%2DParish%2DCouncil%2DSafeguarding%2Dpolicy%2D%2Epdf
http://www.fernwood-pc.co.uk/shared/attachments.asp?f=dc718f48%2D007d%2D4d68%2Da191%2Dd15cf40e1fa4%2Epdf&o=POLICY%2D%2D%2DEquality%2Dand%2DDiversity%2Epdf
http://www.fernwood-pc.co.uk/shared/attachments.asp?f=94f23d05%2D81cd%2D4bbb%2Da3b4%2D5037cb5865f9%2Epdf&o=Armed%2DForces%2DCovenant%2Dsigned%2Epdf
http://www.fernwood-pc.co.uk/shared/attachments.asp?f=a7785102%2D31aa%2D43ed%2D95d8%2Da6c26f04f295%2Epdf&o=Planning%2Dand%2DStrategy%2DCommittee%2DTerms%2Dof%2DReference%2D%281%29%2Epdf
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FEBRUARY Clerk’s report  
Agenda 
Item 

Barratt David Wilson Homes (BDWH) transfer of the open spaces in central 
Fernwood as per the section 106 agreement to NSDC and then Fernwood Parish 
Council – Meeting held with NSDC and BDWH. Target date for completion has been 
set: October 2022. 

21/46c 

Derry’s woodland purchase – Cllrs Cullen, J. Weale and I met with our solicitor on 
4/2/22 to go through the legal work. Due to complete this month. Tidy up, bin 
installation and lighting repairs will be completed as soon as possible after the 
transfer into Parish Council ownership. Risk assessment to be considered – item 
27a 

21/30 
20/114g 
21/125di 

Trees – Awaiting date for tree surveys for the Village Hall and Dale Green. 
Contractor has been informed that we will require the tree work recommended for 
the woodland behind the nursery (once the land belongs to the Parish Council) 
Donation has been made to the Nottinghamshire Wildlife Trust. 

22/8dii -
iv 

Parish Council Meetings – Alternative option for integrated solution for conducting 
hybrid meetings  - see item 22di 

21/45 
21/125 
22/6 

Complaint regarding the grass/dyke maintenance at Hollowdyke Lane/Phoenix Lane 
- awaiting land transfer plans from BDWH which may help with clarifying who is 
responsible for the area in front of the substation. 

21/87e 

Townhill Square/Cormack Lane adoptions –– BDWH are awaiting an update on the  
adoption from NCC – Cllr Lee has also received an enquiry regarding this and is 
seeking updates from County Council officers. 

21/87h 

Signage for the park – see item 22diii 21/98 

Youth Initiative – Recruitment has been further delayed. We are aiming to start the 
youth club after the Easter holidays but further recruitment work is required.  I have 
been in contact with Newark Youth Trust and as they are inviting grant applications 
for equipment; I recommend we wait until the group is up and running so we can ask 
the attendees what they’d like to have funding for to ensure we get what they want. 

21/127 

Antisocial Behaviour – The temporary camera over the park has been in place for 3 
months and is due to be moved elsewhere in the district. Clerk to arrange a meeting 
with NSDC to discuss options for permanent CCTV in this area. 

21/149 

Radar speed signs on Goldstraw Lane/Dale Way – Cllr Lee is arranging a temporary 
solution.  

21/152 
 

Administration Assistant – Interviews have been conducted and the Personnel 
Committee will be making a recommendation to Full Council – see item 30.  

21/156 

Meeting with local MP – I have called to request this again (9/2/22) so hopefully we 
can get a date set soon. 

21/154 

Request for signage for Fernwood from the Balderton roundabout – The following 
feedback has now been received: NCC do not want to look at signage in this area 
and they may look at it as part of a larger scheme in the future but Cllr Lee has said 
he  will pass on our email to the relevant officer to see if they will reconsider.   

21/154 

Coat of Arms – Letter has been drafted to request the granting of Arms. 21/154 

Jubilee Celebrations – plans are underway for a community celebration on the 
evening of 2/6/22. Clerk suggests that funding be used for this celebration rather 
than contributing to street parties – as this will be difficult to administer fairly.  

21/159 

Construction traffic/Mud complaints – Planning enforcement have inspected the 
roads at the end of January and are now satisfied with the additional measures that 
the developer has put in. They will continue to periodically monitor this. The new 
construction traffic signage is still not in place – the latest update I’ve had is that we 
are awaiting an application to be submitted to NSDC (2/2/22). That being said, there 
have been no complaints regarding construction traffic in the village recently. 

 

Item 
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Water Tower, Goldstraw Lane –broken fencing to the rear of the tower still hasn’t 
been fixed. The owner has been reminded and has said he will get this repaired. 

 

Liaison Meeting held with Allison Homes (AH) on 27/1/22 

• the new roundabout off the B6326 leading into the AH site will be started w/c 
31/1 – the half of the roundabout within the AH site will be constructed first with 
the aim of diverting traffic on the completed AH site half whilst the half on the 
B6326 is being constructed. This will hopefully minimise disruption to road 
users. Working with NCC to finish phase 2 of the safety audit. 

• AH site manager is planning to get water from the industrial estate rather than 
Phoenix Lane 

 

Scrapyard – No further feedback from NCC regarding activity on this site. 
Correspondence has been copied to Cllr Lee as requested.  

22/6 

 

 



Item 21 



Apologies to Councillor Lee – this was not included in the agenda pack published on 11/1/22.   
 
Marion Fox Goddard 
Parish Clerk and Responsible Financial Officer 
 
Email received from Cllr Lee 7/1/22 
 
 
Updates 
 Speed Humps/Rumble Strips 
  

• We will  investigate the feasibility of re surfacing the outstanding  speed humps within the estate however 
this will have a significant cost element .  

 Visibility for drivers turning out of Youngs Avenue onto Gold straw Lane 
  

• We ceased to install mirrors on the highway some time ago due to safety concerns.  The view that traffic 
mirrors give is distorted and can create a false impression of how far away an oncoming vehicle is and how 
fast it is approaching.  Drivers also tend to trust what they can see in the mirror, instead of using it in 
conjunction with the limited view they can naturally see of the road.  

 Signage for Fernwood 
  

• If it’s directional signage Fernwood they would potentially have to be incorporated into the larger existing 
Advanced Directional Signage (ADS) signs which is greatly expensive. However, this could be done when the 
ADS are replaced for maintenance,  but this could take a few years unless there is a vehicle strike/collision 
etc. 

  
• If needed on the A1 itself then the National Highways would need to approve any additional signage 

- info@highwaysengland.co.uk    General enquiries: 0300 123 5000 
  

• The request for additional signage  on plum way/Ruby way will be added to my candidate  scheme list for 
this coming financial year. 

  
Works over the last 6 months 
  

• figures only cover from 01/07/2021 – to 30/09/21. The more recent figures are currently be collated and will 
be sent out to Councillors in the next 2-3 weeks. 

  

 

• There are no further works planned for the Fernwood Estate, other than the usual reactive and routine 
maintenance  issues. 

  
 crossing issue over Great North Road at the Tawny Owl. That project is included in a  draft  programme of works for 
next year which, I understand is now scheduled to go to Committee for approval in March. 
 
Councillors communications 
.Police  
Thank you for the email, we have acknowledged the request on your email for patrols and traffic enforcements at 
the mentioned schools. As a Beat tean (Balderton & Fernwood) we will monitor the situation, look to speak with the 
schools and also any vehicles/ keepers that we see parked in dangerous positions. 
Newark police  

mailto:info@highwaysengland.co.uk
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.Correspondence with schools 
I have sent letters out to every school in my division requesting meetings to discuss ongoing parking concerns 
outside schools including both schools in Fernwood . 
 
.Working with residents and partners 
Working with First Port to plant a tree and place a plaque in recognition of cllr Keith Walker Who represented the 
community for many years , I thank the residents Association for their support in this matter as they were very 
supportive .  
elsewhere in my division we are speaking to County Council officers  about planting trees in County Council allocated 
spaces .  
 
 
.Holydyke Lane 
I welcome the 20 mile an hour speed signs that have now been placed On Holydyke Lane  I’ve only received one in 
formal complaints about speed on this road since to signs have been in place and would advise any resident who 
feels the speed is excessive on this road needs to report it to the police on 101  .  
We will look at speeding tubes on this road in the future if we receive a higher level of complaints but at the moment 
it looks positive .  
 
.Gold straw Lane and surrounding areas 
Since putting the 30 mile an hour for a reason signs around Fernwood including near the secondary school I have 
received no complaints about speed in Fernwood .  
We have requested speeding tubes for Fernwood so we can look at evidencing speed and where appropriate we will 
look at measures . 
I also look forward with working with the Parish Council to bring a speed watch scheme forward for the community .  
 
A price of interactive signs was requested by the clerk of the Parish Council , 
I’ve been advised by the chairman highways at the county council that they cost one of his Parish Council  £9000 
each i’m waiting on a formal response from the offices but this would give the Parish Council a rough estimate on 
what they would cost the parish if they wanted to go ahead and purchase them their selves .  
But the advice by the county council officers at  the moment is that they are not required .  
 
Yours cllr johno Lee  
 
 

 



15 
 

 

  

Item 

22a 



16 
 

Agenda Item 22 - Finance.  

b.Income 2021/22  £  

Regular Hire 16,403.28  

Other Hall Hire 6,238.41  

CIL 59,615.59 

Precept 71619.00 

Interest 1,225.81  

Advertising income 485.00 

Feed in tariff  1,341.12 

VAT reimbursement 1,786.83 

Youth Project External Funding 

NCC/NSDC 
10100.00 

Total 168,815.04  

c. Expenditure since last meeting under delegated powers/previously agreed expenditure 

Payee Budget Area Net £ VAT £ Total £ 

Payment 

Method 

Parish Council      

 
Salaries, HMRC, pension 

(February) 
4737.65  4737.65 BACS 

Amazon EU S.a.r.l UK 

Branch 

Individual Items: Long Service gift 

voucher 
50.00  50.00 CARD 

BNP Paribas Copier and copies 294.24 58.25 353.09 BACS 

B. Boyer Internal Audit 62.50  62.50 BACS 

Dell IT: Laptop 499.16 99.83 598.99 CARD 

M. Fox Goddard Expenses: Mileage and Eye Test 122.93  122.93 BACS 

Microsoft Licence 66.66 13.33 79.99 CARD 

NSDC Waste: Brown bins 70.00  70.00 CARD 

Zoom 
Software/licences 
Online meeting platform 

11.99 2.40 14.39 CARD 

Village Hall      

Ionos by 1&1 
 

Email provider & domain 7.98 1.60 9.58 BACS 

Brighter Bills Utilities - Mobile Phones 55.96 11.20 67.16 BACS 

BT Phone and Broadband 142.35 28.47 170.82 BACS 

Crown Utilities - Gas 294.72 14.74 309.46 BACS 

DCR Boiler Maintenance/plumbing 237.60 47.52 285.12 BACS 

Lemonfresh Cleaning Services 125.00  125.00 BACS 

NSDC Trade Waste 195.88 39.18 235.06 BACS 

RB Wholesale Cleaning - Products 52.59 10.52 63.11 BACS 

Waterplus Water 35.65  35.65 BACS 
 

 

 

d. Items of Expenditure to be considered 

Expenditure Budget Area Net £ VAT £ Total £ 

i. Logitech Rally Installation (for 
hybrid meetings) 

Individual Items 2 options 

ii. Repairs to pipework Boiler Maintenance/Plumbing 1341.23 268.25 1609.48 

iii. Signs for the play park Individual Items 720.00 144.00 864.00 
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Dear Sir or Madam 

 

CONSULTATION ON CLAYPOLE’S DRAFT NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN 

This email is being sent to companies (local, regional and national), local government, healthcare 

and other groups with interest in Claypole, Lincolnshire.  What follows is announcement of 

impending public consultation on Claypole's draft Neighbourhood Plan, commencing on 7th 

February 2022 for a period of 6 weeks.  This has been shared in recent days with local 

residents.  Instructions on how to participate are included below. 

Yours faithfully 

 

Andy Hey 

Chair, Claypole Neighbourhood Plan Steering Committee 

 

============================================================== 

OUR VILLAGE, OUR PLAN – TIME TO HAVE YOUR SAY! 

A team has been working through 2021 to develop a Neighbourhood Plan for Claypole.  Once it has 

been agreed through consultation and referendum, this plan will be used to guide decisions on 

planning applications.  So it will play a crucial role in the development of our village over the next 15 

years. 

You’ve already played a big part in the plan – your responses to the survey earlier this year provided great 
insight into how you see the future development of the village – and it’s been a major input into the policies 
we’ve drafted within the Neighbourhood Plan. 

It’s now time for you to have your say once again!  Starting 7th February, we’re running a 6 week public 
consultation for the plan.  It’s your chance to review the draft plan and comment so that we can make 
changes before passing it to South Kesteven District Council for further statutory consultation, leading to an 
independent examination and local referendum this summer. 

You will be able to view and download the plan (and response forms) via the Parish Council website 
(https://claypole.parish.lincolnshire.gov.uk/) or the plan can be read in hard copy form at the village shop 
and the Side Café.  We’ll also run a drop-in session at the Village Hall on Saturday 19th February, from 2pm 
to 5pm. 

Please see the leaflet included with this month’s newsletter for more information about the plan. If 

you have any questions, you can contact the Neighbourhood Plan team via 

claypolenp2021@yahoo.com . 

 

 
 

Item 

23c 

https://claypole.parish.lincolnshire.gov.uk/
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Meeting regarding Antisocial behaviour in the Balderton and Fernwood Area  
Held on January 17th 2022 via Zoom 

 

 

Attendees  

Balderton Parish Council Councillors: Neil Allen, Betty Brooks. Dan 
Gloster, Lydia Hurst, Gill Lee, Ronnie White 
 
Clerk – Cheryl Davison-Lyth 

Fernwood Parish Council Councillors Jim Weale, Mollie Weale, Barry 
Smith 
 
Clerk – Marion Fox Goddard 

Newark and Sherwood District Council Councillor – Neill Mison 
 
Antisocial Behaviour Officer  - Lynne 
Oxlade 

 

1. Introduction 

 

Cllr Smith explained that he had suggested having a meeting as both Balderton and 

Fernwood experience antisocial behaviour and he wanted to explore what is being done 

and what more can be done to tackle this. 

 

 

2. Balderton 

 

- Majority of issues at the lake at the moment. 

- Has 2 CCTV cameras at Coronation Street playing field and 1 on the lakeside (1 of 

these is monitored by NSDC). Also has an application submitted to NSDC to fund 

another camera down an alleyway near the park.  

- Police Inspector attended a Balderton Parish Council meeting to discuss the issues, and 

this led to improvement of the situation. 

- People seem reluctant to report ASB to the police. 

- There is a link to the reporting form/crime stoppers form on the Balderton Parish Council 

website 

 

3. Fernwood 

 

- Main issue is youths being disrespectful to people around the shop/village hall area. 

Also, some issues on the playing field and doorbell ringing. Relatively quiet recently. 

- Temporary CCTV camera over the playing field. CCTV camera around the village hall. 

- Few reports to the ASB team at NSDC but there is lots of complaining on local social 

media. 

- Neighbourhood Watch was implemented in Fernwood but not very active.  

 

4. NSDC 

 

- Public Spaces Protection Orders in place for Balderton Lakes, Coronation Street Park, 

Lakeside Shopping Centre 

- PSPOs allow dispersal orders to be issued quickly 

Item 25 



39 
 

- Acceptable behaviour contracts can be put in place 

- For low level problems a warning will be given first 

- More PR the on is PSPOs planned. 

 

5. Queries raised/Suggestions made 

 

- Can individuals who repeatedly cause problems be banned from the whole village? 

- Latest figures for reports to the Police needed 

- How often are visits made to local schools/are all children covered? 

- App needed to report ASB to Police1 

 

6. Actions Agreed 

 

- Joint ‘Report It Campaign’ to be launched 

- Both Councils to work together to tackle this issue; joint meetings with Police/antisocial 

behaviour team. 

- Lynne to get recent figures on reports of ASB in Balderton and Fernwood to share with 

the groups and answers to the questions raised if possible. 

 

 
  

 
1 There is a form on the MyNotts app but since the meeting it has been established this is not for ASB. 



40 
 

Fernwood Village Hall Management Group 

at Fernwood Village Hall  

February 7th, 2022 

Councillors – Ryan Cullen, Jim Weale, and Mollie Weale  

Community representative - Cheryle Mack 

Staff – Malcolm Dickinson, Marion Fox Goddard  

  
Issue By 

whom 
By 
when 

1 Approval of the Notes of the previous meeting 15/11/21  
The notes were approved. 

  

2 Matters Arising 
New front door lock - Keys - all weekly regular users now have key. Key safe 
number to be changed. Key to be offered to Bounceabout 
 
Fixed electrical test work – majority of remedial work has been done. 1 
outstanding item will be done on 8/2/22  
 
Teenager party update – due to bad2 party early in January, the Parish Council 
has decided not to allow parties for 12-19 year olds 

 
MFG/MD 

 
1/3 
 
 
8/2 

3 Village Hall Extension Update 
Marion presented the 3 designs that Mark had provided. Overall option 2 was 
preferred but without the flat roof. Mark is preparing plans and paperwork for the 
preapplication process. Parking could be an issue. 
 
Extension is subject to obtaining S106 funding which could take 7 years to be 
paid in full. After we have got preapplication advice, we will talk to NSDC about 
our options regarding funding the project. Residents and regular users will be 
consulted on the plans. 

  

4 Bookings Update 
Salsa classes starting on 8/2/22. Party bookings – approx. 1 per week 

  

5 Hall Transfer Update 
The Hall now belongs to Fernwood Parish Council. PR to be organised with 
NSDC. 

 
MFG 

 
ASAP 

6 Administration Assistant 
Subject to Parish Council, accepting the Personnel Committee’s 
recommendation, a lady will start on 1/3/22.  

  

7 Hall Inspection 
The group walked around inside and outside. The following suggestions were 
made: 

• Purchase bird feeders for in the garden 

• Remove bench under the trees as dilapidated 

• Dispose of cups and saucers 

• Look how the fence can be adapted to stop children coming under the 
fence 

Suggestions to be taken to the Parish Council for approval. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
MFG 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
21/2 

 Next meeting – 11am April 25th 2022   

 

 
2 Car damaged, disruption in shop, police had to be called  

Item 26 



 

Risk assessment  For consideration of Fernwood Parish Council on 21/2/22 

Name of assessor   Marion Fox Goddard 

  

 Date February 10th 2022 

Location Woodland behind the nursery 

What is the 
hazard? 

Who might 
be 

harmed? 

How might people 
be harmed? 

Existing risk control 
measures 

Risk 
rating Additional 

controls 

New risk 
rating  

(Residual) 
Action/ 

monitored 
by whom? 

Action/ monitored 
by when? 

L C R L C R 

Trip/slip 
Hazard 

Public 

Staff 

Fall/ Injury Frequent grass cutting 

Paths to be cleared of 
leaves. 

Weekly checks 

1 2 2 Add signage 
to ask users 
to stay on the 
paths. 

1 2 2 Parish Clerk Weekly – 
Caretaker and 
Maintenance 
Operative for 
Fernwood Parish 
Council 

Physical 
Hazard 

Public 

Staff 

Injury from 
branches or trees 

Weekly checks; Specialist 
advice sought on safety if 
deemed necessary. 

Annual Tree Survey by 
tree specialist. 

Wind conditions and site 
to be checked for all 
potential physical hazards 
by group leader before 
any work is done by 
volunteers. 

 

 

1 2 2 None 1 2 2 Parish Clerk Weekly – 
Caretaker and 
Maintenance 
Operative for 
Fernwood Parish 
Council 
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Page 42 of 62 

What is the 
hazard? 

Who might 
be harmed? 

How might 
people be 
harmed? 

Existing risk control 
measures 

Risk rating 
Additional 
controls 

New risk rating  
(Residual) Action/ 

monitored by 
whom? 

Action/ 
monitored by 

when? 
L C R L C R 

Physical 
Hazard 

Volunteers 

Staff 

Risk of injury 
and infection 
through cuts 
and gashes, 
splinters, 
foreign 
bodies in 
eye, dirty 
hands etc 

All participants to wear 
appropriate PPE, long 
sleeved tops and 
trousers, sturdy 
footwear always. 

Group leader to advise 
about thorny plants. 
Provide gloves, rake 
/appropriate tools to cut 
thorny plants. 

Participants to avoid 
touching eyes, mouth 
and food with unwashed 
hands. 

Cuts and splinters to be 
treated promptly to 
avoid infection. 

Hand gel and First Aid 
kit, including sterile 
water and eyebath to be 
taken to any volunteer 
sessions. 
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What is the 
hazard? 

Who might 
be harmed? 

How might 
people be 
harmed? 

Existing risk control 
measures 

Risk rating 
Additional 
controls 

New risk rating  
(Residual) Action/ 

monitored by 
whom? 

Action/ 
monitored by 

when? 
L C R L C R 

Health Hazard 
– Disease 
from dog 
excrement 

Staff 

Public 

Disease  2 4 8 Publish 
reminder to 
dog owners 
in Parish 
Magazine  

 

Install notice 
reminding 
people to 
pick up after 
their dogs. 

 

2 4 8 Parish Clerk Weekly/when 
bins emptied – 
Caretaker and 
Maintenance 
Operative for 
Fernwood 
Parish Council 

 

Chemical 
Hazard 

Staff 

Volunteers 

Poisoning/sk
in damage 
from 
ingestion or 
contact with 
hazardous 
plant 
materials 
e.g. toxic 
berries 

PPE including gloves. 

Staff/volunteers to avoid 
touching eyes, mouth 
and food with unwashed 
hands. 

 

1 4 4  1 4 8   

Review date February 2022  Signature  
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Review of effectiveness of Internal Audit February 2022 
For consideration on February 21st 2022 
 
Next Review Date February 2023 

Meeting the standards  
Expected Standard  

Evidence of Achievement 2021/22 Areas for development/Notes 

 
1. Scope of internal 
audit  
 

Scope of audit work takes into account risk management processes and 
wider internal control. Terms of reference and financial regulations define 
responsibilities in relation to preventing fraud.  

Clerk to write a letter of engagement to 
the Internal Auditor for the 2022/23 
financial year.  

 
2. Independence  

The Internal Auditor does not have any other role in relation to Fernwood 
Parish Council: She does not have any involvement in or responsibility for 
the financial decision making, management or control of the authority, or 
with the authority’s financial controls and procedures.   

 

 
3. Competence  
 

There is no evidence that internal work has not been carried out ethically, 
with integrity and objectivity. Financial activity is reported at each Parish 
Council meeting, a bank reconciliation is signed off monthly by 2 Councillors 
and reported to Council. 
 
Internal auditor’s competencies include 

• understanding basic book-keeping and accounting processes; 

• understanding the role of internal audit in reviewing systems  

• awareness of relevant risk management issues; and 

• understanding proper practices in relation to governance and 
accounting requirements within the legal framework and powers of 
smaller authorities, as set out in JPAG’s Practitioner’s Guide 

• awareness of relevance of VAT and PAYE/NIC as applied to the 
Parish Council 

Qualification: Recently achieved first class BA (Hons) Community 
Governance. CILCA/Principle member of the SLCC which ensures 
continuous professional development 
All internal and external audit reports are taken to the Parish Council to 
note/consider. 

 

Item 

27b 



 

Page 45 of 62 

Meeting the standards  
Expected Standard  

Evidence of Achievement 2021/22 Areas for development/Notes 

 
4. Relationships  
 

Responsibilities are defined in the job description for the Clerk and RFO and 
responsibilities for Councillors are stated under risk management and 
financial regulations. 

Recommended reading for all 
Councillors: The Good Councillor’s 
Guide To Finance And Transparency . 
Clerk’s guide: Governance and 
Accountability for Smaller Authorities in 
England – Appendix 1 contains section 
4 of this document to provide insight 
into this 

 
5. Audit Planning and 
reporting  
 

The audit is a feature of a wider plan with regards to internal control. Policy 
and procedural reviews and monthly reports and strong internal control 
procedures embed this approach within Fernwood Parish Council.  
Clerk/ RFO has in place a rolling programme of policy, procedural and risk 
assessment reviews to ensure that the policies and procedures adopted are 
compliant and current. 

 

 
Appendices 2- 4 contain recent internal and external audit documentation 
  
Recommendation 
 
As Belina Boyer has done our internal audit since 2018, it is recommended that Fernwood Parish Council find a new internal auditor for the year 
2022/23. 
 
.

https://www.lalc.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2012/07/2018-The-Good-Councillors-guide-on-finance-and-transparency-digital.pdf
https://www.lalc.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2012/07/2018-The-Good-Councillors-guide-on-finance-and-transparency-digital.pdf
https://www.nalc.gov.uk/library/our-work/jpag/3223-practitioners-guide-2020/file
https://www.nalc.gov.uk/library/our-work/jpag/3223-practitioners-guide-2020/file
https://www.nalc.gov.uk/library/our-work/jpag/3223-practitioners-guide-2020/file


 
Appendix One: Joint Panel on Accountability and Governance (JPAG) Practitioners’ Guide   
SECTION 4 — NON-STATUTORY GUIDANCE FOR INTERNAL AUDIT (March 2020 edition) 
Introduction 
4.1. A smaller authority is required by Regulation 5(1) of the Accounts and Audit Regulations 2015 
to ‘undertake an effective internal audit to evaluate the effectiveness of its risk management, 
control and governance processes, taking into account public sector internal auditing standards or 
guidance.’ 
4.2. The public sector internal audit standards, issued in 2013, have not been applied to smaller 
authorities. The information in this section of the Practitioners’ Guide is therefore the non-statutory 
‘guidance’ referred to in  Regulation 5(1), and needs to be taken into account by smaller 
authorities in undertaking an effective internal audit. 
Overview of internal audit 
4.3. Internal auditing is an independent, objective assurance activity designed to improve an 
organisation’s operations. It helps an organisation accomplish its objectives by bringing a 
systematic, disciplined approach to evaluate and improve the effectiveness of risk management, 
control and governance processes. 
4.4. The purpose of internal audit is to review and report to the authority on whether its systems of 
financial and other internal controls over its activities and operating procedures are effective. 
4.5. The internal audit function must be independent from the management of the financial 
controls and procedures of the authority which are the subject of review. The person or persons 
carrying out internal audit must be competent to carry out the role in a way that meets the 
business needs of the authority. It is for each authority to decide, given its circumstances, what 
level of competency is appropriate, and to keep this issue under review. 
4.6. Internal audit is an on-going function, undertaken regularly throughout the financial year, to 
test the continuing existence and adequacy of the authority’s internal controls. It results in an 
annual assurance report to members designed to improve effectiveness and efficiency of the 
activities and operating procedures under the authority's control. Managing the authority’s internal 
controls is a day-to-day function of the authority’s staff and management, and not the responsibility 
of internal audit. 
4.7. Internal audit does not involve the detailed inspection of all records and transactions of an 
authority in order to detect error or fraud. 
Appointing an internal audit provider 
4.8. It is a matter for the authority to determine how best to meet the statutory requirement for 
internal audit, having regard to its business needs and circumstances. 
4.9. There are two key principles an authority should follow in sourcing an internal audit provider: 
independence and competence. 
Independence 
4.10. Independence requires the absence of any actual or perceived conflict of interest. It means 
that whoever carries out the internal audit role does not have any involvement in or responsibility 
for the financial decision making, management or control of the authority, or with the authority’s 
financial controls and procedures. 
4.11. It follows, for example, that the circumstances in which a member could demonstrate that 
they are sufficiently independent of the financial decision making and procedures of the authority 
are difficult to envisage. Such a member would need to exclude themselves entirely from key 
financial decisions by the authority in order to maintain their independence. Similarly, it would not 
be appropriate for any individual or firm appointed by the authority to assist with the authority’s 
accounting records, preparation of financial statements or the Annual Governance and 
Accountability Return, to be also appointed to undertake the internal audit function. Conflicts of 
interest must be avoided, such as in cases where an external provider of accounting software or 
services to the authority, also offers internal audit services through an associate company, firm or 
individual. 
Competence 
4.12. There is no requirement for a person providing the internal audit role to be professionally 
qualified, but essential competencies to be sought from any internal audit service include: 
• understanding basic book-keeping and accounting processes; 
• understanding the role of internal audit in reviewing systems rather than undertaking detailed 
checks that are more appropriately the responsibility of management; 
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• awareness of relevant risk management issues; and 
• understanding proper practices in relation to governance and accounting requirements within the 
legal framework and powers of smaller authorities, as set out in this guide (possession of which is 
a prerequisite). 
• Awareness of relevance of VAT and PAYE/NIC as applied to the authority 
4.12a. Additional evidence as to competency might also include the possession of professional 
indemnity insurance cover. 
4.13. There are various ways for an authority to source an internal audit service, for example: 
• Appointing a local individual or a member of a panel of individuals administered by a local 
association or branch of NALC, SLCC or ADA. An individual will need to demonstrate adequate 
independence and competence to meet the needs of the authority. 
• Engaging a competent internal auditor with sufficient organisational independence and status to 
undertake the role. 
• Purchasing an internal audit service from a principal local authority. 
• Purchasing an internal audit service from a local firm or specialist internal audit practice. The firm 
needs to have an understanding of the local government legal framework and a number of 
professional firms offer a service to public bodies, authorities and commercial companies. For the 
largest authorities a specialist contractor appointment may be appropriate. 
Scope of internal audit 
4.14. It is a matter for the authority and its internal auditor to determine the necessary scope and 
extent of its internal audit. When securing an internal audit service, the authority should make sure 
that it is proportionate to the needs, size and the circumstances of the authority. 
4.15. The work of internal audit should be subject to an engagement letter on first appointment by 
the authority, setting out the terms of the appointment. 
Engagement terms may include: 
• roles and responsibilities; 
• audit planning; 
• reporting requirements; 
• assurances around independence and competence; 
• access to information, members and officers; 
• period of engagement; 
• remuneration; and 
• any other matters required for the management of the engagement by the authority. 
4.16. Each authority should set out its key financial and other controls, usually in the form of 
standing orders, financial regulations and risk assessments. The scope of internal audit must 
remain commensurate with, and adequately reflect, the scope and range of services for which the 
authority is responsible, and the assets under its control. 
4.17. The internal audit programme must address the particular needs of each authority and the 
risks to which it is subjected. Internal audit’s function is to test and report to the authority on 
whether its specific system of internal control is adequate and working satisfactorily. 
Annual internal audit report 
4.18. The duties of internal audit relate to reporting on the adequacy and effectiveness of an 
authority’s system of internal control. The minimum reporting requirement for internal audit to the 
smaller authority is met by completing the annual internal audit report on page 4 of the Annual 
Governance and Accountability Return. Internal audit may also report in greater detail to the 
authority as required. 
4.19. The annual internal audit report focuses on internal control objectives covering an authority’s 
key financial and accounting systems and governance arrangement and concludes whether, in all 
significant respects, the internal control objectives were being achieved throughout the financial 
year to a standard adequate to meet the needs of the authority. 
4.20.The annual internal report will inform the authority’s response to assertions 2 and 6 in the 
annual governance statement.  
Reviewing internal audit 
4.21. Authorities should, at least annually, carry out a review of the effectiveness of their overall 
internal audit arrangements. Any review should balance the authority’s internal audit needs and 
usage. It should be designed to provide sufficient assurance for the authority that standards are 
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being met and that the work of internal audit is effective. Authorities judge the extent and scope of 
the review by reference to their own individual circumstances. 
4.22. The review should be designed to assure the authority that it has maintained the standards 
of an adequate and effective internal audit of its risk management, control and governance 
processes. It should include, as a minimum, making an assessment of each of the following: 
• the scope of internal audit; 
• independence; 
• competence; 
• relationships with the clerk and the authority; and 
• audit planning and reporting. 
4.23. The review should be undertaken by the authority. It cannot be undertaken by the external 
auditor or as part of the external auditor’s review of the Annual Governance and Accountability 
Return, nor can it be delegated to an officer. Clearly it cannot be undertaken by internal audit, 
although it is good practice to seek their involvement in the process. Authorities may wish to set up 
a small working party to carry out the review or utilise an existing committee. Whatever approach 
is followed, the results should be reported to a full meeting of the authority. 
4.24.There is no single approach to review of internal audit that will suit all authorities. Much will 
depend upon the size of the authority and arrangements it already has in place for conducting the 
wider review of its system of internal control and risk management generally. The areas described 
above in paragraph 4.22 will normally be the starting point, but the effectiveness of internal audit 
should not be judged solely by the extent of compliance with expected standards. The review is 
primarily about effectiveness, not process. In essence, the focus of this review should be on the 
quality of delivery of the internal audit service, i.e. reliable assurance about the authority’s internal 
controls and its management of risk. 
4.25. As with any review, it should be evidence based. Wherever possible this should be gathered 
throughout the year. Sources may include: 
• previous review and action plan; 
• annual report by internal audit; 
• other reports from internal audit, including internal audit plan, monitoring reports, and the results 
of any investigations; 
• any reports by the external auditor; and  
• the results of any other external reviews of internal control. 
4.26. If the review identifies any areas for development or change in internal audit, an action plan 
should be produced for the authority to manage the remedial process. The action plan should set 
out the areas of improvement required, any proposed remedial actions, the people responsible for 
delivering improvement, and the deadlines for completion of the actions.  
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Appendix 2:  Interim Internal Audit Report 2021/22  
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Appendix 3: Internal Audit Report for 2020/21 
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Appendix 4: External Audit Report for 2020/21 
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New Waste Local Plan | Nottinghamshire County Council 
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https://www.nottinghamshire.gov.uk/planning-and-environment/waste-development-plan/new-waste-local-plan
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Good afternoon,         Fri 28/01/2022 14:53 

 

My name is xxxxx and I’m National Grid’s Project Engineer for some essential refurbishment work that is 

needed on our overhead electricity line between Cottam Power Station in Nottinghamshire and Ufford, near 

Peterborough.   

 

As some of the work will take place in your parish I wanted to take this opportunity to write to you with more 

information.  

 

Our work involves replacing the wires that run between the pylons over a 90km stretch, as well as some 

work on the pylons themselves. This is essential refurbishment work which will ensure that the line 

continues to provide a reliable supply of energy to homes and businesses in the area in the years to come.  

 

Our main work will take place between March and September, however over the coming weeks, you may 

see our staff and contractors in the area as we begin preparatory and access work. 

 

Most of the overhead line runs through farmland, where access will be agreed with the grantors. Where we 

need to temporarily divert any footpaths or bridleways, we will ensure we notify local people in 

advance.  We are working hard to keep any disruption to a minimum.  

 

We are aiming to substantially complete our work by November 2022. Thereafter, the areas we’ve been 

working on will be reinstated and returned to the landowner. 

 

This work will have no impact on power supplies in the area during the proposed refurbishment period.  

 

Our experienced contractors, Morrison Energy Services will be carrying out this work under stringent health 

and safety measures to protect not just themselves but also the communities in which they operate. We 

continue to follow the most updated government guidance regarding Covd-19 and ensure that the decisions 

we’re making are in the best interests of our people and communities throughout this period. 

 

We are in the process of creating a project website  where you can keep up to date with our work, and we 

will communicate this to you as soon as it is live. You can also find out about our Community Grant 

Programme which is aimed at community organisations and charities in the areas we are working.     

 

If you have any questions you can contact our Community Relations Team on 0800 319 6165 or email 

communityrelations@nationalgrid.com. You can also write to us using our freepost address at the bottom of 

this email. 

National Grid Electricity Transmission Plc 

Freepost:Cottam to Ufford  National Grid House, Warwick Technology Park, Gallows Hill, Warwick, CV34 6DA 
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https://www.nationalgrid.com/responsibility/community/community-grant-programme
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Mon 31/01/2022 12:37 

 

Hello 

I just wanted to introduce myself to you.   I am the new Community Relations Officer for 

Newark and Sherwood District Council working in the Newark Town area and all villages in 

the district south of the River Trent. 

Part of my role is to engage and interact with local communities and to build strong links 

with established community groups. 

It would be lovely to meet you and find out a bit more about the work you are currently 

doing in our local area.     If possible I would like to explain my role in greater detail and 

look at how we can work together. 

Kind regards 

Yours sincerely 

 

Jenny  

Jenny Palmer 

Community Relations Officer 

Housing, Health and Community Relations 

 

 

Newark & Sherwood District Council  

 

 

  

Item 

28c 



 

Page 58 of 62 

Tue 01/02/2022 07:15 

Good morning Marion, 

this is the reply I have had from Notts County Council, not very helpful, where do we go from 

here,? 

regards 

 

------ Original Message ------ 

From: REDACTED 

To: REDACTED 

Cc: REDACTED 

Sent: Friday, 21 Jan, 2022 At 11:10 

Subject: Parking Issues - Youngs Ave/Goldstraw Lane HAMS 6234585 

Good Morning REDACTED, 

Thank you for your recent enquiry as follows: 

“Good morning, As a resident at Fernwood, I have an issue over parking unsafely on the 

pavement at the end of Youngs Ave & Gold straw Lane, I have spoken to the parish council about 

the matter and it was suggested we ask if mirrors could be installed, the parish council were 

advised by yourselves this was not an option, can you advise what else can be done before there 

is an accident at the junction, I await your response, Kind regards REDACTED  

I’m sorry to hear of the parking issues that you are experiencing at Youngs Ave and Goldstraw 

Lane. We receive many enquiries relating to obstructive parking and our teams work hard to 

ensure all requests are assessed in a standard and consistent way. In the absence of formal 

parking restrictions, traffic offences such as obstructive parking (for example, parking partially or 

wholly on the pavement, parking over a vehicle access, within 10m of a junction or double 

parking); remain within the remit of the Police. Only Nottinghamshire Police hold the powers to 

issue a TORs (Traffic Offence Report) for obstructive parking. It should be noted that the Police 

can only act in the case of a real obstruction. For example, when a vehicle is parked on the 

footway in a manner that would not allow buggies / wheelchairs etc to pass. Via hold no powers of 

enforcement to deal with such occurrences. We are however, working closely with the Local 

Newark Police, so that they can provide a presence in such locations. In this instance I would 

suggest sending any photographic evidence on to them so that the can understand the nature of 

the problem. 

We trust that this information will be of assistance to you are and are sorry that we are unable to help you 
further . 

Kind Regards 

REDACTED  

Via East Midlands Ltd 
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Tue 01/02/2022 12:53 

Dear Sir/Madam 

 

We are contacting all Parish Councils/Meetings to inform them about the emerging Non-

designated Heritage Asset Criteria and the potential for local communities to get involved in the 

development of a Local Heritage List. 

 

At this stage, we are only looking for comments on the Criteria document itself using our 

questionnaire or by emailing comments to Conservation@newark-sherwooddc.gov.uk.  

 

The criterion contained within this document explains that a heritage asset must have historic, 

archaeological, architectural or artistic interest, and that this interest must in turn also have a 

degree of significance, either through its rarity, representativeness, aesthetic appeal, integrity or 

association with groups or individuals in the past. This guidance document clarifies each of the 

categories of interest and degrees of significance and puts forward a process of heritage asset 

identification to be used by the local planning authority. The deadline for comments on this 

document are 11th March 2022. The final version of the Criteria will be considered by the 

Economic Development Committee on the 23 March 2022. 

 

The District Council are holding a number of workshop events in connection with the Draft Non-

designated Heritage Asset Criteria consultation. There will be 3 online events dedicated to anyone 

with an interest in the Council’s approach to identifying Local Listings. There will be a short 

presentation on how the Criteria will work, followed by an open forum discussion in which you will 

be able to put questions to Officers involved in the production of the document. 

 

Virtual Online Events: 

- Wednesday 23rd February 2022, 18.00 - 19.00 

- Friday 25th February 2022, 11.00 - 12.00  

- Monday 28th February 2022, 15.00 - 16.00 

These sessions will be held online via Microsoft Teams and you are able to register your interest in attending by 
completing this online form. Alternatively, you can also register via email by responding to conservation@newark-
sherwooddc.gov.uk or by telephone on 01636 650000 (please ask for the Conservation Team). 

It is hoped that the Criteria document will be useful for Parish Councils and local communities. 

With support from the Conservation Team, Members of the Parish Councils, together with local 

residents, will be able to survey their own settlements using the guidance contained in this 

document. In addition, the identification of non-designated assets associated with a specific area 

may, in the future, contribute towards the designation of a conservation area, or amendment to an 

existing conservation area boundary. Local communities may also wish to use the Criteria to assist 

in their formulation of a Neighbourhood Plan.  

Item 
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https://www.newark-sherwooddc.gov.uk/media/nsdc-redesign/documents-and-images/your-council/planning-services/heritage-and-tree-conservation/Draft-Non-designated-Heritage-Asset-Criteria-Final-Draft-Jan-2022.pdf
https://www.newark-sherwooddc.gov.uk/media/nsdc-redesign/documents-and-images/your-council/planning-services/heritage-and-tree-conservation/Draft-Non-designated-Heritage-Asset-Criteria-Final-Draft-Jan-2022.pdf
mailto:Conservation@newark-sherwooddc.gov.uk
mailto:conservation@newark-sherwooddc.gov.uk
mailto:conservation@newark-sherwooddc.gov.uk
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Timescales 

 

If the Council decides to adopt the Criteria on 23 March, the Conservation Team will be proposing 

a three year programme of review, on a parish by parish basis. At the end of this process, a list of 

buildings identified as being of Local Interest and measured against the Criteria will be 

recommended to the Council for adoption, thus creating the ‘list’. However, property owners will 

have the opportunity to comment on and challenge any proposals affecting their property. Where 

the Conservation Team feels that a particular property meets the Criteria, they will prepare a 

detailed report explaining why they think it meets the Criteria. This in turn will be shared with the 

owner for comment. A further safeguard in place will be the ability for anyone to challenge the 

identification of a heritage asset at any time (a form is included at the back of the Criteria 

document). It is important to understand that the threshold for identification is high as explained in 

the Criteria document. It does not therefore follow that all recommendations for local listing will be 

agreed. These arrangements will be scrutinised at the March Committee. 

 

The Conservation Team is able to attend Parish Council meetings to explain this process- please 

get in touch if you would like us to arrange this.  

 

Kind regards 

REDACTED 

Senior Conservation Officer 

PLANNING DEVELOPMENT 

Newark and Sherwood District Council 
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REDACTED                                                                                                              Fri 04/02/2022 15:4 

Hi Marion,  

 

Hollowdyke Lane – Ditch maintenance  

 

I have concerns over a maintenance issue for the ditch on Hollowdyke lane so have emailed you to 

set out these concerns as at present, it is not a matter between the Residents Association and 

FirstPort.  

 

The ditch between the B6326 and the 90 degree bend in Hollowdyke lane has been accepted by 

FirstPort for maintenance and is regularly maintained. The part of Hollowdyke lane between the 90 

degree bend and Phoenix Lane has NOT been accepted by FirstPort for maintenance due its poor 

state of repair. Ownership of the ditch could either be Barratt David Wilson Homes or partly Barratt 

David Wilson and partly owned by houses that abut the ditch.  

 

There is regularly water in this ditch but it appears blocked in places and nobody can recall if it has 

ever been maintained.  

 

My concerns are:  

Once either Newark and Sherwood District Council or Fernwood Parish Council takes ownership of 

the land, then they will become responsible for either part or all of the maintenance until such time 

as it is in a fit state for FirstPort to accept;  

If the area was to be hit by a “once in 100 years storm” and houses became flooded because of the 

poor state of the ditch, then I suspect that the owner would be severely criticised or held partly 

responsible.  

 

Ownership should be able to be established through Land Registry. 

 

I felt that it may be worthwhile to establish ownership and the owner/s pressed to bring the ditch 

up to a sufficient standard for FirstPort to accept. 

 

Kind regards   
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Wed 09/02/2022 14:03 

Hi Marion and Barry 

  

You may have seen my Facebook posting yesterday about dog poo bags. I have received an email 

yesterday from John Jeys and felt that publicising it may help. I appreciate that it is a Parish 

Council function but perhaps this is something that the FRA and PC could talk about in case we 

have a brainwave! Councillor Johno Lee has contacted the Dog Warden on our behalf I expect that 

we will be able to meet with them soon. 

 Regards 
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